
                                                       02 JUNE 2010                                       
                                            
                                                                                TOWN BOARD MEETING 
                                                                                TOWN HALL, MAHOPAC, N.Y. 
 
A Regular Meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Carmel was called to order by 
Supervisor Kenneth Schmitt on the 2nd day of June 2010 at 7:10 p.m. at Town Hall, 60 
McAlpin Avenue, Mahopac, New York.  Members of the Town Board present by roll call 
were: Councilman Ravallo, Councilman Lombardi and Supervisor Schmitt. 
Councilwoman McDonough and Councilman DiCarlo were absent. 
 
The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was observed prior to the start of official business 
and a moment of silence was observed to honor those serving in the United States 
Armed Forces.  
 
The Mahopac Pacapellas from Mahopac High School performed the Star Spangle 
Banner and Life is But a Dream.   The group will also be performing on Saturday, June 
5, 2010 at the American Cancer Society fundraiser, “Relay for Life”, being held at the 
Mahopac High School.   Supervisor Schmitt praised their performance and dedication 
and thanked them for coming to the Town Board Meeting. 
 
PUBLIC HEARING HELD – PROPOSED LOCAL LAW TO AMEND CHAPTER 125 
OF THE TOWN CODE OF THE TOWN OF CARMEL ENTITLED “SMOKING” 
 
Supervisor Schmitt asked the Deputy Town Clerk to read the following Notice of Public 
Hearing as published in the Town’s official newspapers: 
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With no one objecting to the public notice as read, Supervisor Schmitt opened the 
Public Hearing for public comment at 7:25 p.m.  Approximately eighteen (18) people 
were in attendance. 
 
Diane Moore of the Reality Check Program spoke in favor of the passage of the local 
law.  Ms. Moore said it was a step forward for the Town of Carmel and a logical step to 
protect our children and young people at the parks.  She explained that not only would 
it prevent their exposure to second hand smoke it would also show that the adults do 
not condone smoking. 
 
Judy Ravnitzky of Mahopac also spoke in favor of the local law stating the importance 
of teaching our children by example. 
 
Tony Fusco agreed that the passage of this local law was an important step.  He 
inquired about the prohibitions of smoking in and outside of town buildings.  He also 
questioned if signs would be posted informing the public of the smoking ban. 
 
Councilman Lombardi explained that signs would be provided by Putnam County.  He 
went on to thank Diane Moore and the members of the Reality Check Program for their 
work to help implement this law. 
 
Supervisor Schmitt also thanked the group for bringing the need for this law to the 
attention of the Town Board. 
 
With no one else present wishing to be heard on the subject of the Public Hearing, on 
motion by Councilman Ravallo, seconded by Councilman Lombardi, with all members 
of the Town Board present in agreement, the Public Hearing was closed at 7:30 p.m. 
 
 
SEQR REVIEW - PROPOSED LOCAL LAW TO AMEND CHAPTER 125 OF THE 
TOWN CODE OF THE TOWN OF CARMEL ENTITLED “SMOKING” 
 
Gregory Folchetti, Legal Counsel, reviewed the following Short Environmental 
Assessment Form with the Town Board and explained why this is a type II category. 
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SEQR DETERMINATION OF SIGNIFICANCE - PROPOSED LOCAL LAW TO 
AMEND CHAPTER 125 OF THE TOWN CODE OF THE TOWN OF CARMEL 
ENTITLED “SMOKING” – NEGATIVE DECLARATION 
 
WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Carmel is considering enacting a local law 
to prohibit smoking at all Town of Carmel Parks and their facilities, as well as on the 
public beaches owned or operated by the Town of Carmel,  and/or any of the Town of 
Carmel Park Districts and their facilities; and  
 
WHEREAS, this local law has been developed to promote the health, safety and 
general welfare of the persons and property of the Town of Carmel; and  
 
WHEREAS, the project is defined as an Unlisted Action; and  
 
NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that pursuant to Part 617 of the SEQR 
Regulations, the Town of Carmel Town Board hereby designates its intention to serve 
as Lead Agency for the SEQR Review of this Unlisted Action, and in this capacity will 
conduct an Uncoordinated Review. 
 
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that pursuant to Part 617 of the implementing 
regulations pertaining to Article 8 (State Environmental Quality Review Act) of the 
Environmental Conservation Law, the Lead Agency has determined that the proposed 
Unlisted Action will not have a significant effect on the environment for the reasons 
enumerated in the attached Negative Declaration Form.  
 
Resolution 

Offered by: Councilman Lombardi 
Seconded by:  Councilman Ravallo  
 
Roll Call Vote  YES         NO 
Robert Ravallo     X          ____       
Frank Lombardi  _ X__  ____          
Suzanne McDonough      ____  Absent 
Anthony DiCarlo           ____  Absent 
Kenneth Schmitt     X  ____ 
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LOCAL LAW #4 of 2010 – AMENDING CHAPTER 125 OF THE TOWN CODE OF 
THE TOWN OF CARMEL, ENTITLED “SMOKING”- ADOPTED AS NOTICED, 
PUBLISHED AND PRE-FILED 
 
 
 
 

 LOCAL LAW # 4 OF THE YEAR 2010 
 

A LOCAL LAW AMENDING CHAPTER 125 OF THE TOWN CODE 
 OF THE TOWN OF CARMEL, ENTITLED “SMOKING” 

 
SECTION 1. Chapter 125 of the Town Code of the Town of Carmel, Section is  
hereby amended to read as follows: 

 
§125-1 Purpose. 
The purpose of this article is to prohibit smoking at all Town of Carmel Parks and their 
facilities, as well as on the public beaches owned or operated by the Town of Carmel,  
and/or any of the Town of Carmel Park Districts and their facilities. The Town Board 
hereby finds that a potential health hazard exists from allowing smoking on said 
beaches both from smoke and from the debris created by discarded cigarettes and 
other smoking materials. 
 
§ 125-2  Smoking Prohibited.  
The smoking or carrying of lighted cigarettes and other smoking materials, including but 
not limited to cigars, pipes and the like, at all Town of Carmel Parks and their facilities, 
as well as on the public beaches owned or operated by the Town of Carmel,  and/or 
any of the Town of Carmel Park Districts and their facilities is hereby prohibited. 
 
§ 125-3  Penalties and Enforcement. 
 

A. Any person convicted of a violation of this Chapter shall be guilty of a 
violation and punished by a fine of not more than $100 for each offense. 

 
B. The Town of Carmel Police Department, or any other agency, officer or 

employee designated by the Town Board by resolution shall be charged 
with the enforcement of this article. 

 
SECTION 2.This Local Law shall take effect immediately in accordance with the law. 

 
 
 
 
 

Offered by: Councilman Ravallo  
Seconded by:  Councilman Lombardi  
 
Roll Call Vote  YES         NO 
Robert Ravallo     X          ____       
Frank Lombardi  _ X__  ____          
Suzanne McDonough      ____  Absent 
Anthony DiCarlo           ____  Absent 
Kenneth Schmitt     X  ____ 
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MINUTES OF TOWN BOARD MEETING HELD ON 4/28/10 and 5/5/10 - ACCEPT AS 
SUBMITTED BY THE TOWN CLERK 
 
On motion by Councilman Ravallo, seconded by Councilman Lombardi, with all 
members of the Town Board present voting “aye”, the minutes of the Town Board 
meetings held on April 28, 2010 and May 5, 2010 were accepted as submitted by the 
Town Clerk. 
 

 
LAKE CASSE AND LAKE SECOR PARK DISTRICTS – HIRING OF TEMPORARY 
SUMMER HELP - AUTHORIZED 
 

RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel, acting as 
Commissioners of the Lake Casse and Lake Secor Park Districts, upon the 
recommendation of the Lake Casse and Lake Secor Park District Advisory Boards, 
hereby authorizes the hiring of the following as temporary summer help subject to 
submission of necessary certifications to the Director of Recreation and Parks and 
subject to obtaining of working papers, if required by law: 
 

NAME                                   POSITION              HOURLY RATE 
 
Lisa Jenning                          Lifeguard                 $16.00  Lake Casse 
Ross Metcalf                         Lifeguard                  $16.00  Lake Casse 
Marissa Jumper                    Lifeguard                  $16.00            Lake Casse 
Bill Kenney                            Lifeguard                  $12.00            Lake Casse 
Daniel Kenney                       Lifeguard                 $ 9.50  Lake Secor 
 
Resolution 

Offered by: Councilman Ravallo  
Seconded by:  Councilman Lombardi  
 
Roll Call Vote  YES         NO 
Robert Ravallo     X          ____       
Frank Lombardi  _ X__  ____          
Suzanne McDonough      ____  Absent 
Anthony DiCarlo           ____  Absent 
Kenneth Schmitt     X  ____ 
 
 
REQUEST TO PUTNAM COUNTY DEPARTMENT OF HIGHWAYS AND FACILITIES 
AND NEW YORK STATE DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION FOR TRAFFIC 
STUDY REGARDING CONDITIONS ON BALDWIN PLACE RD. - AUTHORIZED 
 

WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Carmel has received a written 
request  from the Mahopac Central School District Safety Committee, Mahopac 
Schools Superintendent and Mahopac Schools Administration for  investigation and 
remediation of the traffic conditions on Baldwin Place Road between Route 6N and 
Myrtle Avenue in the Town of Carmel; and 

WHEREAS, said Baldwin Place Road is owned and maintained by the County of 
Putnam and its Department of Highways and Facilities; and  

WHEREAS, Route 6N is owned by State of New York; 
NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of 

Carmel hereby requests that the County of Putnam and its Department of Highways 
and Facilities, as well as the New York State Department of Transportation each 
undertake comprehensive traffic and/or traffic engineering studies to investigate the 
traffic conditions on Baldwin Place Road, specifically as same may pertain to the 
adverse conditions created by the parking, stopping, unloading of passengers and/or 
posted speed limit in the vicinity of the Mahopac High School; and  
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BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Town Supervisor is hereby authorized and 
directed to forward a certified copy of this resolution to the New York State Department 
of Transportation as well as the Putnam County Department of Highways and Facilities.  
 
Resolution 

Offered by: Councilman Lombardi 
Seconded by:  Councilman Ravallo  
 
Roll Call Vote  YES         NO 
Robert Ravallo     X          ____       
Frank Lombardi  _ X__  ____          
Suzanne McDonough      ____  Absent 
Anthony DiCarlo           ____  Absent 
Kenneth Schmitt     X  ____ 
 
 
Prior to the roll call vote Supervisor Schmitt explained the problems that are occurring 
in the vicinity of Mahopac High School in that parents are stopping on the roadway to 
drop off their children causing unsafe conditions.  He noted that the cost for the studies 
will be incurred by Putnam County and New York State. 
 
Councilman Ravallo suggested the solution is in law enforcement.  He pointed out that 
if violators were ticketed the practice would soon stop. 
 
 
CARMEL WATER DISTRICT #14, RED MILLS WATER DISTRICT – SIGNING OF 
CHANGE ORDER #1 TO CONTRACT WITH TORLISH & SONS TO DRILL 
ADDITIONAL WATER WELL – AUTHORIZED 
 

WHEREAS the Town Board had previously accepted the proposal of Torlish 
and Sons Wells and Pumps, Armonk, NY and has entered into a contract with 
Torlish and Sons to drill an additional water well for Carmel Water District #14, 
Red Mills Water District; and 

WHEREAS, the Town Board has been advised by John Karell, Jr., P.E., 
Engineering Consultant for the Town of Carmel that the Putnam County Health 
Department has required that the aforesaid well be double-cased, requiring the 
installation of an additional eight-inch casing for the well;  

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of 
Carmel hereby authorizes the Town Supervisor to sign Change Order #1 to the 
aforementioned contract, resulting in an additional contract cost not to 
exceed $2462.00, as set forth in the proposed change order request from Torlish 
and Sons as attached hereto and made a part hereof. 
 

Resolution 

Offered by: Councilman Ravallo  
Seconded by:  Councilman Lombardi  
 
Roll Call Vote  YES         NO 
Robert Ravallo     X          ____       
Frank Lombardi  _ X__  ____          
Suzanne McDonough      ____  Absent 
Anthony DiCarlo           ____  Absent 
Kenneth Schmitt     X  ____ 
 
 
 



                 PAGE 9 
 

                                                                      02 JUNE 2010                   
                                 TOWN BOARD MEETING 
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SOUND AMPLIFICATION PERMIT FEE WAIVED FOR 4TH OF JULY CONCERT AT 
RED MILLS PARK. 
 

RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel hereby waives the fee 
regarding the sound amplification permit for the 4th of July Concert annual picnic July 4, 
2010 at Red Mills Historic Park. 
 
 
Resolution 
Offered by: Councilman Lombardi  
Seconded by:  Councilman Ravallo  
 
Roll Call Vote  YES         NO 
Robert Ravallo     X          ____       
Frank Lombardi  _ X__  ____          
Suzanne McDonough      ____  Absent 
Anthony DiCarlo           ____  Absent 
Kenneth Schmitt     X  ____ 
 
 
THIRTY DAY NOTICE REQUIREMENT CONTAINED IN SECTION 64 OF THE 
ALCOHOLIC AND BEVERAGE CONTROL LAW REGARDING APPLICATION OF 
RAMIRO’S RESTAURANT FOR A LIQUOR LICENSE - WAIVED 
 
 

WHEREAS, Ramiro’s Restaurant, 954 Route 6, Mahopac, NY 10541, has 
advised that it intends to apply for an on-premises liquor license for which thirty days 
advance notice of such application must be sent to the municipality, and 

WHEREAS, the notice required by Section 64-2(a) ABC Law may be waived by 
the Town Board, and 

WHEREAS, the Town of Carmel Town Board does not intend to comment upon 
the application referred to herein; 

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Town Board of the Town of 
Carmel hereby waives the thirty day notice requirement contained in Section 64 of the 
Alcoholic and Beverage Control Law, and states that it does not intend to offer any 
comments regarding the application of “Ramiro’s Restaurant, Inc.”, for a liquor license 
at the premises referred to herein; and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Town Clerk is authorized to sign a Waiver 
of Said Notice on behalf of the Town of Carmel. 
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Resolution 

Offered by: Councilman Ravallo  
Seconded by:  Councilman Lombardi  
 
Roll Call Vote  YES         NO 
Robert Ravallo     X          ____       
Frank Lombardi  _ X__  ____          
Suzanne McDonough      ____  Absent 
Anthony DiCarlo           ____  Absent 
Kenneth Schmitt     X  ____ 
 
 
RECOGNITION OF PUBLIC 
 
Judy Ravnitzky acknowledged the Mahopac Pacapellas for their joyful performance.  
Mrs. Ravnitzky then spoke about the need for the traffic study regarding Baldwin Place 
Rd.  She pointed out how bad the traffic was during last month’s school budget vote.  
She also commented on the lack of sense on the part of the parents who are putting 
their children in danger.   Mrs. Ravnitzky questioned if the speed limit would be 
changed or if there would be new signs posted. 
 
Supervisor Schmitt explained that the speed limit near the school drops to 30 miles per 
hour when school is in session or when there is an event going on at the school. 
 
Mrs. Ravnitzky agreed that the traffic study was a good idea and that it was money well 
spent as it could save a life. 
 
Councilman Lombardi pointed out that the money was not coming from the town for the 
study but that the cost would be incurred by New York State and the County of Putnam.  
He also reiterated the importance of the traffic study. 
 
Jerry Ravnitzky brought up the intersection of Route Six and Baldwin Place Rd. as 
being another problem area.  He stated that it was impossible to get through the 
intersection at certain times of day and he expressed concern that the condition could 
worsen if there is future development in the area.  He suggested that the Town Board 
consider this possibility and communicate with the Town of Somers regarding the 
situation. 
 
Norman Marino spoke about the need of the traffic study and spoke about the problems 
he encountered while at the school budget vote.  He suggested that the new Mahopac 
Firehouse could be utilized for voting purposes. 
 
Supervisor Schmitt agreed that there was poor planning regarding traffic control on the 
night of the school budget vote. 
 
 
RECOGNITION OF TOWN BOARD MEMBERS  
 
Councilman Lombardi announced that the vote for the Mahopac Library budget would 
be on Tuesday, June 8, 2010.  He explained that the proposed increase would result in 
less than an additional $.80 per household per month. 
 
Councilman Ravallo reminded everyone to be careful on the water now that the boating 
season is here. 
 
Supervisor Schmitt commented on the festivities of Memorial Day weekend and spoke 
about the importance of remembering our veterans 365 days a year especially those 
who made the supreme sacrifice for our freedom.  He urged everyone to also 
remember those currently serving on active duty and to hope and pray for their safety.   
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Supervisor Schmitt also commented on the oil spill in the Gulf of Mexico and his hopes 
that it would soon be cleaned up. 
 
All agenda items having been addressed, on motion by Councilman Ravallo, seconded 
by Councilman Lombardi, with all members present in agreement, the meeting was 
adjourned at 8:05  p.m.    
 

 
Respectfully submitted, 

 
   
 
 

Phyllis Bourges, Deputy Town Clerk 


